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Board of County Commissioners

Workshop Request
	Date of Meeting:
	February 19, 2008

	
	

	Date Submitted:
	February 8, 2008

	
	

	To:

	Honorable Chairman and Members of the Board

	
	

	From: 

	Benjamin H. Pingree, County Administrator

Ray Gray, Director, Parks and Recreation Department FILLIN  "Type Department/Group Director's Name and Title"  \* MERGEFORMAT 

	
	

	Subject:
	Public Workshop for a Project Update for the Mashes Sands/Shell Point Feasibility Study


Statement of Issue:
This workshop provides a project update to the Board by the project engineers to present a status of the project, explain funding opportunities and project timeline, and discuss the on-going Local Government Funding Request (legislative) process.  
Background:
This grant funded feasibility study has been on-going since October 21, 2005.  Michael Dombrowski, P.E., is the principal engineer along with staff from MRD Associates.  Shell Point Beach and Mashes Sands Beach were severely impacted by Hurricane Dennis.  These project sites were included in the 2004 Hurricane Recovery Plan related to Hurricane Dennis.  The agreement was subsequently put in place in 2005 for a feasibility study to determine the effects of the storm as well as study trends that will continue to erode the beach over the next several years.  MRD Associates submitted a Local Government Funding Request on behalf of the County in September 2007.  The County’s request will be considered in the 2008 legislative session.  Funding through this program requires a 50% cash match that is not eligible for the REDI (Rural Economically Disadvantaged Initiative) waiver.  MRD Associates will make a formal presentation to the Board of all the details relating to this project at this public workshop.  The final deliverable report from MRD Associates is expected by late March or early April 2008, although the grant agreement is effective until September 15, 2008.  
Analysis:

Staff has met with members of the Department of Environmental Protection (DEP) Bureau of Beaches and Coastal Systems and MRD Associates to discuss funding options that might be available to the County.  For example, a tourist development tax could be enacted by the Board to earn the funds necessary to match future funding from DEP.  Additional information is needed to determine if this option would generate enough funds to make a difference.  Another option might be to implement an MSBU.  Additional grant funding sources for specific project tasks might be available and a schedule of applications should be developed to further direct staff over the next several years in terms of work load and ability to meet match requirements.  
Without state assistance to restore the beach, the rate of erosion will continue to escalate and could potentially place private property owners at risk.  One of the protections offered by the project will be some form of “armoring” at the western and eastern end of Shell Point.  Staff are in communication with Mr. George Heaton, developer for the Shell Point resort and surrounding property development, currently under construction.  As the Board may remember, Mr. Heaton provided a cash donation of over $93,000 toward construction of the facilities at Shell Point Beach Park.  Mr. Heaton is also very interested in this project and has verbally committed to making a future donation in an undetermined amount at this time.  He is willing to enter into a written agreement with the County once the Board takes a firm direction on this project.  

The Local Government Funding Request is an on-going process and will require annual updates by MRD Associates due to the technical nature of the project.  As  long as MRD Associates is under contract for some portion of this project, we can obtain this service as part of the project.  However, if the grant ends or if there is a lapse in implementation of this project, another funding source should be identified in order to retain MRD Associates in a sole source capacity for on-going engineering services for this beach restoration project and the technical updates sue in September each year.  
The current grant agreement with DEP Bureau of Beaches and Coastal Programs (H5WK1) may be amended to add available Hurricane Recovery Program funds if they are still available at the time of completion of this study.  Other local projects may not utilize their funding or may need to return the funds to the state.  Hurricane Recovery Program funds can be amended to this current agreement to continue the next phase of Design and Permitting.  Should Hurricane Recovery funds not be available, the County will need to apply for DEP funding under another type of agreement called the cost share agreement.  The cost share agreement language is a little different but accomplishes the same project goals.  However, preliminary data to be presented by the engineers may depict a higher priority or need for one project site over the other.  The County may need to prioritize which site to pursue funding for based on the ranking criteria that will offer the highest opportunity for funding.  The current agreement utilizing Hurricane Recovery Program funds requires no match.  The cost share agreement method of funding will require a 50/50 match ratio from a local funding source.  

The total cost for this beach restoration project at Shell Point is estimated at $5,150,000, of which $2,575,000 would be required local (County) match. 

The total cost for this beach restoration project at Mashes Sands is estimated at $2,800,000m of which $1,400,000 would be required from local (County) match.  
A grand total of $3,975,000 will be needed over the course of the next two – three fiscal years to accomplish this project.  The Local Government Funding Request for this project has already been initiated by the Board in September 2007 for the 2008 legislative session.  Should a line item appropriation be authorized, it would address only those line items requested during the respective fiscal year.  Please refer to page 7 and 8 of the Local Government Funding Request (Attachment 1).  

One reason the County could not receive FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Agency) funding for sand replacement after Hurricane Dennis was the County did not have an “engineered beach.”  This study will generate documents that will assist the County should a future storm event affect these beaches.  The study will establish baseline data that can be provided to FEMA so that a determination can be made concerning the damage sustained in a future event.  While this is not the focus of the project, it is a benefit that the Board should consider.  

MRD Associates will provide a Powerpoint presentation and make hard copies of maps and such available at the workshop.  The Board may want to discuss the options presented by MRD Associates and bring a motion before the Board at a later time.  Staff stand ready to assist upon direction of the Board.  
Options: 

1. Board Direction
Recommendation:

Attachment(s):  

Attachment 1:  Local Government Funding Request
BP/RG/slm

